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April 26, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed proposed ordinance would authorize the acquisition and condemnation of property needed for the conveyance tunnel portal and outfall at Point Wells, which is part of the Brightwater Regional Wastewater Treatment System (Brightwater project).  

Ordinance 13680, which adopted the Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP), calls for construction of a new north treatment plant, now known as the Brightwater treatment system, by 2010, to protect public health and the environment by ensuring that King County will have sufficient capacity to meet its region’s wastewater treatment needs. 

King County began acquisition of property for the Brightwater project at the treatment plant site, pursuant to Ordinance 14699, adopted by the King County Council in June 2003.  In October 2004, the King County Council approved two ordinances for the condemnation of properties needed for Brightwater project conveyance portals along the 195th Street conveyance alignment and the subsurface tunnel easements for that alignment.

The ordinance transmitted herein would authorize the condemnation, if needed, of the property and property interests, including temporary and permanent easements, required for the conveyance tunnel portal and outfall at Point Wells, the selected marine outfall location.  Maps of the conveyance alignment and tunnel portal site described in this ordinance are enclosed as Exhibits 1 and 2 to Attachment A of the ordinance.  This is the only property that has not already received condemnation authority by the King County Council.

King County is actively negotiating with the property owner and would file for condemnation in court only if voluntary negotiations cease to be productive.  The enclosed proposed ordinance is therefore necessary to meet schedule commitments in the absence of voluntary acquisition. 
The plan is for the conveyance pipelines between the Brightwater treatment plant and Puget Sound to be constructed under three large tunnel construction contracts.  The contracts are scheduled for advertisement between July 2005 and July 2006 to complete the conveyance pipelines for treatment plant operation in 2010.  Required property interests, including portal sites and subsurface pipeline easements, are to be acquired before applications are submitted for project development permits and before construction contracts are advertised.

Property acquisition schedules typically provide sufficient time to complete any necessary condemnation processes, which can require a year or more.  Consistent with adopted real property acquisition procedures, voluntary negotiations with Chevron USA, Inc. (Chevron) to purchase property at Point Wells began in April 2004.  At that time, King County agreed with Chevron not to request condemnation authority because the County was assured that the acquisition process would proceed without undue delay.

In March 2005 Chevron sold their entire Point Wells property, including the small tract required for the Brightwater project, to Paramount Petroleum.  It was not feasible for Chevron to withhold the land required for the Brightwater project from the property sale to Paramount Petroleum.  To ensure timely property acquisition consistent with the Brightwater project schedule negotiations to acquire the property must now be accelerated to apply for the required site development permits.  Condemnation authority is needed now to support negotiations and to meet schedule commitments for Brightwater construction.  The new property owner has been informed that the King County Council is being asked for condemnation authority.  Condemnation proceedings would be initiated only after determining that voluntary negotiations have failed to determine a purchase price in a timely manner.  

I strongly recommend that the King County Council approve this ordinance.  My staff is available to help the King County Council in any way necessary to assist in reviewing the ordinance.  If you have 
any questions about this proposed legislation, please call Christie True, Manager of the Major Capital Improvements Program in the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural and Parks, at 206-684-1236.  

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director
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Verna Bromley, Deputy Prosecutor, Office of the Prosecuting Attorney


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget
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Don Theiler, Division Director, Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD), DNRP
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